THE UNIVERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA

OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

ADMINISTRATIVE MEMORANDUM

SUBJECT

Performance Review of Tenured Faculty

NUMBER

371

DATE

June 24, 1997

Background

At its meeting on May 16, 1997, the Board of Governors adopted the recommendations in the report of the University of North Carolina Committee to Study Post-tenure Review. A copy of that report is attached. Post-tenure review is defined in the report as "a comprehensive, formal, periodic evaluation of cumulative faculty performance, the prime purpose of which is to ensure faculty development and to promote faculty vitality" (p.8).

The report asserts that review of the performance of tenured faculty in the University shall be "to support and encourage excellence among tenured faculty by:

- 1. recognizing and rewarding exemplary faculty performance,
- 2. providing for a clear plan and timetable for improvement of performance of faculty found deficient, and
- 3. for those whose performance remains deficient, providing for the imposition of appropriate sanctions, which may, in the most serious cases, include a recommendation for discharge" (p. 12).

The report also provides broad principles for carrying out such reviews but leaves room for each institution to develop the details of its own process within one year following the release of guidelines by General Administration. In keeping with Section 6.02 of The Code, the Board of Trustees of each constituent institution shall adopt the policies and regulations governing performance reviews of tenured faculty. Institutional policies and procedures will also be approved by the Board of Governors and should be included in all appropriate documents of the constituent institutions.

The report further specifies that "developing a system of post-tenure review will require re-examination of the effectiveness of current faculty personnel policies as well as planning and program review policies" (p.13). Initiation of these performance reviews in the University of North Carolina provides constituent institutions with an opportunity to create a policy that examines individual faculty contributions to departmental, school/college, and university goals as well as to the academic programs in which faculty teach. Thoughtful attention to the ways in which post-tenure review can promote faculty vitality across their careers will assure that such reviews lead to increased effectiveness within the university.

Guidelines to assist in formulating institutional policy concerning performance reviews of tenured faculty are as follows:

<u>Guidelines</u>

The following guidelines shall be observed in developing your institutional policies and procedures for post-tenure review:

- 1) Institutions shall develop policies and procedures for implementing posttenure review. Institutions are encouraged to send a draft of their proposals for initial review by May 1, 1998. Proposals must be submitted no later than July 1, 1998. Implementation of approved policies will begin in the 1998-99 academic year.
- 2) Institutional policy statements shall show the relationship between the annual performance review of tenured faculty and the post-tenure review.
- 3) Institutional reviews shall provide for the evaluation of all aspects of the professional performance of faculty whose primary responsibilities are teaching, and/or research, and/or service.
- 4) Institutional policies shall assure that faculty performance will be examined relative to the mission of the institution, college, and program.
- 5) Institutional policies shall assure that each tenured faculty member undergoes a cumulative review no less frequently than every five years. (Note: a review undertaken to grant tenure or to decide on promotion qualifies as such a cumulative review.)
- 6) Institutional policies shall explicitly involve peers in the review process.
- 7) Institutional policies shall assure that there is written feedback to the faculty member being reviewed as well as a mechanism for faculty response to the evaluation.
- 8) Institutional policies shall be in compliance with the criteria and procedures for due process and for discharge or other disciplinary action established in Chapter VI of <u>The Code</u> of the University.
- 9) Institutional policies shall require individual development or career plans for all faculty receiving less than satisfactory ratings in the cumulative review. These plans must include specific steps designed to lead to improvement, a specified time line in which improvement is expected to occur, and a clear statement of consequences should improvement not occur within the designated time line.
- 10) As policies are developed, institutions shall consider resource implications of a meaningful performance review system, identifying in advance the sources of support for the process and its outcomes.

C. D. Spangler Jr.

POST-TENURE REVIEW IN THE UNIVERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA

A REPORT OF THE UNIVERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA COMMITTEE TO STUDY POST-TENURE REVIEW

March 3, 1997

Members:

Dr. Clinton Parker, ASU Dr. Richard Ringeisen, ECU Dr. Glenda Griffin, ECSU Dr. Marye Jeffries, FSU Dr. Charles Williams, NCA&T Dr. Ruth Kennedy, NCCU Dr. C. Frank Abrams, NCSU

Dr. Shirley Browning, UNCA Dr. Schley R. Lyons, UNCC

Dr. Stirling Haig, UNC-CH

Dr. Helen Shaw, UNCG Dr. Mary Boyles, UNCP

Dr. Melton McLaurin, UNCW

Dr. Fred Hinson, WCU Dr. Carolyn Berry, WSSU

Dr. Peter Petschauer, Faculty Assembly

Dr. Ken Chambers, Faculty Assembly

Dr. Judith Stillion, UNC General Adminstration

Executive Summary

In response to President Spangler's call for a study of review of tenured faculty members, a committee representing constituent institutions was appointed in August, 1996. Committee members met over a six month period and conversed by phone and e-mail between meetings. Members also read widely, studying the subject from a national as well as local perspective. To gain broader perspective on the subject, several committee members attended sessions on post-tenure review at a national conference. In addition, the committee reviewed information supplied by the constituent institutions and consulted with a national authority on the subject, Dr. Christine Licata. The committee accepted the following definition of post-tenure review. Post-tenure review is a comprehensive, formal, periodic evaluation of cumulative faculty performance, the prime purpose of which is to ensure faculty development and to promote faculty vitality. The committee noted that the recommendations in the report are intended to strengthen the system of tenure and academic freedom while assuring on-going quality in the teaching, research, and service mission of the University of North Carolina. The committee made the following recommendations:

- 1. That the system of post-tenure review in the University of North Carolina shall incorporate the following principles:
 - A. The purpose of the review shall be to support and encourage excellence among tenured faculty by:
 - 1) recognizing and rewarding exemplary faculty performance,
 - 2) providing for a clear plan and timetable for improvement of performance of faculty found deficient, and
 - 3) for those whose performance remains deficient, providing for the imposition of appropriate sanctions, which may, in the most serious cases, include a recommendation for discharge.
 - B. The system of review will encompass and acknowledge the importance and significance of annual performance review while providing for comprehensive, periodic, cumulative review of the performance of all faculty whose primary professional responsibilities are teaching, research, and/or service.
 - C. The review procedure must provide for the evaluation over an appropriate period of time of all aspects of professional performance of faculty relative to the mission of the institution, college, and program. For each tenured faculty member,

a cumulative review shall take place no less frequently than every five years. A review undertaken to grant tenure or to decide on promotion qualifies as such a cumulative review.

- D. There must be peer involvement in the review.
- E. The review process must include written feedback to the faculty member being reviewed as well as a mechanism for faculty response to the evaluation.
- F. Institutional policies for post-tenure review must not abrogate, in any way, the criteria and procedures for due process and for discharge or other disciplinary action established in Chapter VI of <u>The Code</u> of the University (August, 1988).
- G. While constituent institutions may wish to consider individual development or career plans for all faculty as a part of the review system, each performance review system must require such a plan for each faculty member receiving less than satisfactory ratings in the cumulative review. These individual development or career plans must include specific steps designed to lead to improvement, a specified time line in which improvement is expected to occur, and a clear statement of consequences should improvement not occur within the designated time line.
- H. In proposing its policies, each constituent institution must consider the resources necessary to support and facilitate a meaningful review system and its outcomes.
- 2. That within the broad principles approved in 1 above, each constituent institution will develop policies and procedures for review that will reflect the mission of the institution. Developing a system of post-tenure review will require re-examination of the effectiveness of current faculty personnel policies as well as planning and program review policies.
- 3. That institutions will have one year following the release of guidelines by General Administration to develop their policies and procedures.
- 4. That the policies and procedures developed by each constituent institution will be approved by the Board of Governors and included in appropriate documents of the constituent institutions.

^{*} Note: "Because of the unique character and mission of the North Carolina School of the Arts, the requirement that the institution adopt tenure policies will be satisfied at that institution based on renewable contracts---"(p. 19, <u>The Code</u>). Therefore, the recommendations in this report are not applicable to the North Carolina School of the Arts.

Background

In July, 1996 President C. D. Spangler, Jr. informed the Board of Governors that he had asked Vice President Carroll to "work with the University-wide Faculty Assembly and appropriate institutional representatives to examine the purpose, policies, and procedures for post-tenure review of faculty performance to be sure that they are explicit and that they are followed in all departments, colleges, and schools within the University." He called for a "serious look at how, and when, and for what purpose we review the performance of faculty members after they receive tenure." He asked that a report with findings and recommendations be submitted to him by May 1, 1997.

In August, the President sent a letter to the constituent institutions requesting that the chancellors nominate a member of the academic affairs staff to serve on the committee, that they complete a survey of current evaluation processes for tenured faculty members, and that they initiate a discussion that would lead to the development of a list of principal features of a meaningful system of post-tenure review. The President emphasized that "the list should be the result of a formal process of soliciting the views of the faculty."

After receiving its charge from Vice President Carroll in September, the committee began extensive reading on the subject. In addition, in cooperation with faculty leaders and other administrators on their respective campuses, members gathered information from each campus on evaluation practices and campus-based statements of principles. Faculty were provided opportunity for input through such venues as interactions with deans and department heads, faculty senates and councils, public meetings, and asynchronous electronic discussions. The committee reviewed the results of the surveys of current evaluation practices and examined the statements of principles from the constituent institutions. Members had the benefit of consultation from Dr. Christine Licata, the nation's leading authority on post-tenure review. Five members of the committee also attended a national conference on faculty roles and rewards sponsored by the American Association of Higher Education and reported on major sessions to the full committee.

Introduction

Tenure was defined by the American Association of University Professors in its 1940 "Statement of Principles" as "a means to certain ends; specifically: 1) freedom of teaching and research and of extramural activities, and 2) a sufficient degree of economic security to make the profession attractive to men and women of ability. Freedom and economic security, hence tenure, are indispensable to the success of an institution in fulfilling its obligations to its students and to the society" (Van Alstyne, 1993, pp. 407-409). According to a more recent publication, tenure is "a statement of formal assurance that thereafter the individual's professional security and academic freedom will not be placed in question without the observance of full academic due process." (Finkin,1996, pp. 4).

The Code of the University of North Carolina affirms that academic tenure exists "to promote and protect the academic freedom of its faculty...". In its 1993 report entitled Tenure and Teaching in the University of North Carolina, the Board of Governors reaffirmed the value of tenure, stating, "The purpose of tenure is to assure faculty members academic freedom and protection against improper abridgments of the freedom of inquiry through teaching, scholarship, research, and creative activities; and to protect the right to publish or otherwise present scholarly work publicly without the threat of political or other sources of confining orthodoxies" (pp. ii). The report also stated that "the quality of the University depends ultimately on the quality of its faculty," and noted that "historically, tenure has been a common feature of all major universities and colleges in the United States and crucial to the attraction and retention of outstanding faculty members" (p. ii). In addition, the report stressed, "How that system (tenure) operates, the policies and procedures followed, and the standards applied will determine, in large measure, the quality of the faculty and of the University" (p. ii). The recommendations in this report are intended to strengthen the system of tenure and protect the concept of academic freedom

while assuring continuous improvement in the quality of the faculty as they carry out the institutional mission of teaching, research and service.

<u>Traditional Evaluations of Faculty</u>

As long ago as 1982, authorities agreed that tenure and rigorous evaluation are not incompatible concepts (Chait & Ford, 1982). Moreover, about that same time, the National Commission on Higher Education Issues recommended that campus administrators work closely with faculty to develop systems of evaluation for tenured faculty (Academe, 1983).

Evaluation of faculty members is a routine part of academic life. Faculty members typically are products of rigorous terminal degree programs and have undergone multiple evaluations before they receive their degrees. Faculty applying for positions also undergo thorough review and evaluation for initial appointment. As probationary members of the faculty, new professors undergo systematic reviews for reappointment, and a multi-year cumulative review (usually over a six-year period) to determine if their work to date is acceptable and if they show sufficient promise in teaching, research, and service to deserve continuing affiliation with their institutions. Only those faculty whose performance is found to meet these high standards and whose abilities fit the needs of the institution become tenured. In reviewing the tenuring process, one report has noted that "the striking thing about the university, compared to a typical corporation, is not the number of college graduates employed there with secure jobs but the number of high-level employees who don't expect to be allowed to stay." (McPherson & Winston, 1996, p. 101). Once achieved, tenure neither protects faculty from further evaluation nor obviates the need for continuing productivity and competence.

Many other forms of review are also an accepted part of academic life. For example, the scholarly work of faculty is reviewed by peers prior to publication and/or presentation, grant proposals receive rigorous reviews from panels of experts, artistic works are reviewed before being accepted for exhibit or concert performances, teaching is evaluated by both students and peers. Faculty members are also reviewed as a part of

programmatic and institutional accreditation studies. Indeed, few other types of work require such constant review and assessment of worth and performance as does the work of academicians.

Tenured faculty members in North Carolina also experience annual reviews of their productivity in all aspects of their work. This process is well accepted and has been regarded by many institutions as a form of post-tenure review. However, annual reviews are generally carried out on all faculty including probationary and fixed term, as well as tenured faculty, and may have the limitation of reflecting only the accomplishments of the immediately preceding academic year while full post-tenure reviews are carried out only on tenured faculty and reflect evaluation of a body of work over a period of several years. The results of annual reviews are used in making decisions about salary increases, in providing information concerning nominations for awards, and may be a component of the record used for making tenure, reappointment, and promotion decisions. Results also become a part of the permanent record of the faculty member. Less often, the results of annual reviews may be used to assess an individual's progress on a previously established professional development plan or may become a part of a multi-year review documenting continuous progress across a faculty member's career. The results of post-tenure reviews, in contrast to annual reviews, are generally used to evaluate a faculty member's contributions as they help promote the goals of the department and institution and to provide information to each faculty member regarding his/her career development over time.

Results of Survey of Evaluation Practices in the University of North Carolina

In order to establish current practices for evaluating tenured faculty performance within the University of North Carolina, a survey was sent to each constituent institution in August, 1996. Results of the survey appear in Table 1.

Survey Concerning the Review of Tenured Faculty Members Raw Frequencies

otal Respondents: 359

otal Respondents:	359				<u> </u>									
	Evaluation Measure of Tenured Faculty Members													
	Promotion		Merit Increase		Professional Development		Contribution to plans		Productivity check		Performance followup		Otl	ner
	Count	% of total	Count	% of total	Count	% of total	Count	% of total	Count	% of total	Count	% of total	Count	% of
Purpose of faculty eval	uation?						-							
, . , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	348	97%	355	99%	287	80%	287	80%	283	79%	262	73%	17	5%
Frequency of evaluation	ns occuri	ng at reg	gular inte	ervals'	,	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·								
One year		28%	339		246	69%	253	70%	226	63%	103	29%	11	3%
Two years	3	1%	0	0%	5	1%	4	1%	4	1%	. 1	0%	0	0%
Three years	22	6%	1	0%	. 8	2%	5	1%	7	2%	. 0	0%	1	0%
Four years	0	0%	0	0%	1	0%	0	0%	0	0%	0	0%	1	0%
Five or more years	14	4%	1	0%	1	0%		0%	6	2%	1	0%	1	0%
Variable schedule	186	52%	. 7	2%	20	6%	13	4%	26	7%	122	34%	4	1%
Does not apply	12	3%	1	0%	6	2%	5	1%	5	1%	15	4%	1	0%
Is each type of evaluati	on manda	tory or	voluntar	y?										·
Mandatory		75%	332		235	65%	245	68%	243	68%	190	53%	12	3%
Voluntary	1	20%	12	3%	36	10%	27	8%	24	7%	31	9%	4	1%
Both	6	2%	2	1%	2	1%	1	0%	1	0%	4	1%	1.	0%
Who takes initiative to	triager ee	ch type	of evalu	ation?	<u> </u>		 							·····
Faculty Member		51%		9%	46	13%	29	8%	32	9%	23	6%	5	1%
Department head	183	51%	277	77%	218	61%	217	60%	215	60%		55%	6	2%
Other	49	14%	64	18%	47	13%	51	14%	54	15%	41	11%	5	1%
All of the above	6	2%	1	0%	0	0%	0	0%	Õ	0%	0	0%	1	0%
	L						ļ							
Who conducts each typ			04.0	000/	0.47	CO0/	040	C00/	041	67%	04.0	000/	_	00/
Department head		71% 50%	316	88%	247	69%	243	68% 20%	241 74			60%	6	2%
Peer group			91	25%	78	22%				21%		13%	8	2%
Other	83	23%	57	16%	44	12%	50	14%	49	14%	40		5	1%
All of the above	45	13%	7	2%	6	2%	6	2%	8	2%	8	2%	0	0%
How are the results con	nmunicate	ed to the	faculty	memb	er?									
Conference w/dept.														
head		73%	268	75%	246	69%	240	67%	228	64%		58%	5	1%
Written report	241	67%	220	61%	146	41%	147	41%	141	39%	112	31%	8	2%
Conf w/peer review														
group	41	11%	4	1%	18	5%	8	2%	12	3%	13	4%	3	1%
Other		11%		12%	20	6%	18	5%	21	6%	21	6%	1	0%
All of the above	8	2%	1	0%	0	0%	1	0%	1	0%	1	0%	0	0%
Consequences of nega	tive post-	enure re	eview					<u>c</u>	onseque	nces o	f positive	post-t	enure r	eview
Ineligible for merit		61%	_						May	/ nomi	nate for av	varde	208	58%.
increases	210	0176							ivia	, 11011111	iale iui av	vai us	200	30 76.
Draw up development plan	150	42%					May receive additional support						175	49%
May have another review	98	27%					May use for merit increase						228	64%
May begin formal	90	25%								•	(Other	22	6%
disciplinary process Other	22	6%						-			All of the a	hove	14	4%
All of the above	3	1%				:				•	0: 110 0	~~~	'7	-1 /0
All of the above	3	1 70					L							

UNC-GA Planning/Per.AT022/11-21-96

Note: Percentages are based on respondents for each cell divided by the total number of survey respondents.

Responses were received from 359 departments in 15 constituent institutions.

Over 95 percent of the responding departments indicated that evaluation of tenured faculty occurs for the purposes of promotion and consideration for merit increases in salary.

Eighty percent of the respondents reported that such evaluation also occurs to assess progress on professional development or growth plans and to evaluate a tenured faculty member's contribution to departmental, school, or college plans. Seventy-nine percent reported that tenured faculty are evaluated regularly as a check on their productivity and 73 percent indicated that such evaluation occurs as a follow-up when problems in performance have been identified. An additional five percent of the responding departments indicated that other types of evaluation of tenured faculty are also being carried out.

The frequency with which tenured faculty are evaluated varies according to the purpose of the evaluation. For example, 94 percent of the responding departments indicated that evaluation of faculty for merit increases is carried out annually, while evaluation for the purpose of promotion is carried out on a variable schedule by the majority of the responding departments. The variability in the schedule is largely dependent upon the level of the promotion being sought.

Most of the current evaluations are mandatory and initiated by administrators. Department heads are most likely to conduct evaluations, particularly those designed to make recommendations concerning merit increases and promotion. Peers tend to be more involved in promotional decisions than in any of the other types of evaluation of tenured faculty members.

In every type of evaluation, results are most frequently communicated to faculty members in a conference with the department head. The second most frequent method of communication is by written report from the appropriate administrator to faculty members being evaluated.

The most common consequence of a negative review is ineligibility for merit increases (indicated by 61% of departments responding) followed by the requirement of

drawing up a development plan (indicated by 42% of respondents). It should be noted, however, that approximately one in every four responding departments indicated that negative reviews could lead to another, more detailed, review or to a formal disciplinary process that could lead to sanctions or dismissal.

Positive evaluations, in contrast, are most frequently used to award merit increases but may also be used to nominate faculty for awards or as a basis for providing additional support to maintain or increase their productivity.

In summary, the survey concerning current evaluation processes of tenured faculty members shows that a great deal of post-tenure review is currently being done. Tenured faculty are reviewed annually in every institution. Most institutions use the information from the annual review for purposes of awarding merit pay while some use positive reviews as a basis for making nominations for awards and/or for awarding additional support to the faculty member. In addition, institutions currently use the results to help faculty become more productive or as a trigger for a more detailed review or as a basis for beginning formal disciplinary reviews.

Post-tenure Review

Although faculty undergo evaluation for many purposes, it is nevertheless true that systematic, regular post-tenure review of cumulative faculty performance across a number of years is not universally required by universities. Recent studies show evidence that such reviews are being widely considered nationally. A study of 680 public and private institutions showed that 61 percent of those responding reported that they had post-tenure review procedures in place, while another 9 percent reported that they had a policy under development (Harris, 1996). A second inquiry found that post-tenure review is either in the discussion or implementation stage in public institutions in 28 states (Licata, 1996).

The conflicting figures found in these studies probably reflect the fact that there is not yet a universally accepted definition of what is meant by post-tenure review. Because the subject has received much attention recently, new definitions are being proposed. For

the purpose of this report, the committee adapted a definition proposed by Joseph C. Morreale (1996), as follows: post-tenure review is a comprehensive, formal, periodic evaluation of cumulative faculty performance, the prime purpose of which is to ensure faculty development and to promote faculty vitality.

There are two major forms of post-tenure review: formative and summative. Formative reviews are carried out on all faculty members, usually on a rotating basis. They are considered developmental in nature and generally lead to no formal, immediate personnel actions. Their goal is to provide information to the faculty member concerning his/her cumulative development as it fits with departmental, school/college and university goals, and to set direction for the next specified time period preceding the next review. Summative reviews are used for a specific purpose such as promotion, merit awards, etc. Work improvement plans are generally created if a faculty member's summative review is less than satisfactory. Although these two types of reviews appear to be contradictory in nature, the committee proposes that it is possible to devise a system of post-tenure review that incorporates the strengths of both.

Results of Request for Principal Features of a Meaningful System of Post-tenure Review

Fifteen institutions responded to the request for a list of principal features of a meaningful system of post-tenure review. Each institution reported that the set of principles it was submitting had resulted from discussions involving faculty. Some sets of principles were formally adopted by faculty senates and/or other representative faculty bodies. The committee reviewed the principle statements and grouped them under seven headings, including purposes for post-tenure review, the process, carrying out the process, details of the review, schedule for the review, outcomes of review, and other.

The most frequently stated purpose for carrying out post-tenure review was to foster faculty development, improve faculty performance, and ensure an optimum learning environment for students. A second purpose mentioned by the institutions was to recognize, encourage and reward professional growth. In addition, institutions suggested

that the focus should be broad, including improvement in teaching, in research efforts and in service to the university and the community.

Issues concerning the process that were endorsed by more than one university included the following:

- The process should be fair and consistent with the <u>The Code</u> of the University of North Carolina.
- The process should contain clearly stated criteria and define minimal standards of performance, including definitions of expectations in teaching, research and service.
- The process must affirm the concepts of tenure and academic freedom and should incorporate and complement existing faculty evaluation procedures.
- The process should be sufficiently flexible to recognize the unique and various ways in which units within institutions contribute to the institutional mission.
- The process should respect and recognize disciplinary differences in pedagogy
 as well as differences in the relative weight of teaching, research, and service
 which faculty undertake at different times in their careers.
- The process should include the same protections and grievance procedures as faculty now experience.

Although institutions were not specifically asked to make suggestions with regard to carrying out the tenure review process at this time, some respondents did include procedural matters, as noted below:

- Faculty should be extensively involved in developing, monitoring, and/or modifying the institutional processes for post-tenure review.
- The review should be done by more than one person, and peers, as well as department chairs, should be involved in carrying out the process.

- The review should be conducted in a positive, constructive, and supportive atmosphere, with safeguards present to ensure fairness, and should be based on multiple measures. Some of the measures suggested included peer evaluations, evidence of students' accomplishments, portfolios, student evaluations, chair evaluations, classroom evaluations and evaluations of course material.
- The process should result in written evaluations and should be tied to personal development plans that speak directly to goals in teaching, in research, and in service.

In addressing the nature of the review, some institutions included more details than did others. Points included by one or more institutions included the following:

- Following a comprehensive review, time must be given to improve.
- The time given to improve must differ according to the seriousness of the deficiency.
- The review process must specify appeal procedures and must include due process.
- The process must contain procedures for review of any performance evaluation that faculty members contest.
- The process must specify consequences for refusal to participate.

With regard to outcomes of the review, it was clear that responding institutions realized that action based on the results should occur if the review were to be meaningful. Institutions emphasized that:

- Consequences of the review process to be clearly spelled out in writing.
- Negative reviews should result in a plan for improvement that is agreed upon by the faculty member and the university and contains milestones for improvement and consequences for non-compliance.

- Raises and rewards should be negatively impacted by below average reviews and positively impacted by excellent reviews.
- Significant revision of a faculty member's workload might be a consequence of either a positive or negative review.
- Revocation of tenure and/or procedures for application of serious sanctions leading to dismissal proceedings might be the consequence in cases where remediation is not achieved.
- A meaningful system of post-tenure review will require resources both to support the development plans of faculty attempting to respond constructively to deficiencies and to reward faculty whose reviews result in exemplary ratings.

The statements of principle differed significantly with regard to the schedule for the review. Some institutions stated that the current annual review should be adequate unless it identifies specific deficiencies, in which case a more detailed review would be called for. Suggestions concerning time between reviews ranged from 5 to 7 years. Other suggestions from the institutions included the following:

- The Board of Governors and each institution should periodically review the entire system of post-tenure review to assure that it is producing results.
- Review systems should allow for faculty members to request reviews between regularly scheduled reviews.
- Appropriate administrators should meet with faculty members prior to the beginning of the review to detail the expectations of the university.
- Each university should, as it creates its post-tenure review document, reaffirm
 its commitment to the principles of tenure and academic freedom as stated in
 The Code of the University of North Carolina.

Recommendations

The University of North Carolina Committee to Study Post-tenure Review recommends the following:

- 1. That the system of post-tenure review in the University of North Carolina shall incorporate the following principles:
 - A. The purpose of the review shall be to support and encourage excellence among tenured faculty by:
 - 1) recognizing and rewarding exemplary faculty performance,
 - 2) providing for a clear plan and timetable for improvement of performance of faculty found deficient, and
 - 3) for those whose performance remains deficient, providing for the imposition of appropriate sanctions which may, in the most serious cases, include a recommendation for discharge.
 - B. The system of review will encompass and acknowledge the importance and significance of annual performance review while providing for comprehensive, periodic, cumulative review of the performance of all faculty whose primary professional responsibilities are teaching, research, and/or service.
 - C. The review procedure must provide for the evaluation over an appropriate period of time of all aspects of professional performance of faculty relative to the mission of the institution, college, and program. For each tenured faculty member, a cumulative review shall take place no less frequently than every five years. A review undertaken to grant tenure or to decide on promotion qualifies as such a cumulative review.
 - D. There must be peer involvement in the review.
 - E. The review process must include written feedback to the faculty member being reviewed as well as a mechanism for faculty response to the evaluation.
 - F. Institutional policies for post-tenure review must not abrogate, in any way, the criteria and procedures for due process and for discharge or other disciplinary action established in Chapter VI <u>The Code</u> of the University.

- G. While constituent institutions may wish to consider individual development or career plans for all faculty as a part of the review system, each performance review system <u>must</u> require such a plan for each faculty member receiving less than satisfactory ratings in the cumulative review. These individual development or career plans must include specific steps designed to lead to improvement, a specified time line in which improvement is expected to occur, and a clear statement of consequences should improvement not occur within the designated time line.
- H. In proposing its policies, each constituent institution must consider the resources necessary to support and facilitate a meaningful review system and its outcomes.
- 2. That within the broad principles approved in 1 above, each constituent institution will develop policies and procedures for review that will reflect the mission of the institution. Developing a system of post-tenure review will require re-examination of the effectiveness of current faculty personnel policies as well as planning and program review policies.
- 3. That institutions will have one year following the release of guidelines by General Administration to develop their policies and procedures.
- 4. That the policies and procedures developed by each constituent institution will be approved by the Board of Governors and included in appropriate documents of the constituent institutions.

^{*} Note: "Because of the unique character and mission of the North Carolina School of the Arts, the requirement that the institution adopt tenure policies will be satisfied at that institution based on renewable contracts..." (p. 19, <u>The Code</u>). Therefore, the recommendations in this report are not applicable to the North Carolina School of the Arts.

References

- Chait, R. P. & Ford, A.T. (1982) <u>Beyond traditional tenure: A guide for sound policies</u> and practices. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass Publishers
- Finkin, M.W. (1996) The case for tenure. Ithaca, N.Y.: ILR Press of Cornell University
- Harris, B.J. (1996) "The relationship between and among policy variables, type of institution, and perceptions of academic administrators with regard to post-tenure review." Unpublished doctoral dissertation, West Virginia University.
- Licata, C. M.& Morreale, J. C. (1996) "Post-tenure review: policies, practices, precautions." American Association of Higher Education, New Pathways Project, Working Paper No. 12. Washington, D.C.
- McPherson, M.S. & Winston, G.C. (1996) "The economics of academic tenure: A relational perspective" in M. W. Finkin (ed.) The case for tenure, Ithaca, N.Y.: ILR Press of Cornell University
- Trower, C.A. (1996) "Tenure Snapshot." American Association of Higher Education, New Pathways Project, Working Paper No. 2. Washington, DC.